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performance of their duties. For exam-
ple, if a law firm hires an engineer as a 
paralegal to provide expert advice on 
product liability cases or to assist on 
patent matters, that engineer would 
qualify for exemption. 

(8) Athletic trainers. Athletic trainers 
who have successfully completed four 
academic years of pre-professional and 
professional study in a specialized cur-
riculum accredited by the Commission 
on Accreditation of Allied Health Edu-
cation Programs and who are certified 
by the Board of Certification of the Na-
tional Athletic Trainers Association 
Board of Certification generally meet 
the duties requirements for the learned 
professional exemption. 

(9) Funeral directors or embalmers. Li-
censed funeral directors and embalm-
ers who are licensed by and working in 
a state that requires successful comple-
tion of four academic years of pre-pro-
fessional and professional study, in-
cluding graduation from a college of 
mortuary science accredited by the 
American Board of Funeral Service 
Education, generally meet the duties 
requirements for the learned profes-
sional exemption. 

(f) The areas in which the profes-
sional exemption may be available are 
expanding. As knowledge is developed, 
academic training is broadened and 
specialized degrees are offered in new 
and diverse fields, thus creating new 
specialists in particular fields of 
science or learning. When an advanced 
specialized degree has become a stand-
ard requirement for a particular occu-
pation, that occupation may have ac-
quired the characteristics of a learned 
profession. Accrediting and certifying 
organizations similar to those listed in 
paragraphs (e)(1), (e)(3), (e)(4), (e)(8) and 
(e)(9) of this section also may be cre-
ated in the future. Such organizations 
may develop similar specialized cur-
riculums and certification programs 
which, if a standard requirement for a 
particular occupation, may indicate 
that the occupation has acquired the 
characteristics of a learned profession. 

§ 541.302 Creative professionals. 
(a) To qualify for the creative profes-

sional exemption, an employee’s pri-
mary duty must be the performance of 
work requiring invention, imagination, 

originality or talent in a recognized 
field of artistic or creative endeavor as 
opposed to routine mental, manual, 
mechanical or physical work. The ex-
emption does not apply to work which 
can be produced by a person with gen-
eral manual or intellectual ability and 
training. 

(b) To qualify for exemption as a cre-
ative professional, the work performed 
must be ‘‘in a recognized field of artis-
tic or creative endeavor.’’ This includes 
such fields as music, writing, acting 
and the graphic arts. 

(c) The requirement of ‘‘invention, 
imagination, originality or talent’’ dis-
tinguishes the creative professions 
from work that primarily depends on 
intelligence, diligence and accuracy. 
The duties of employees vary widely, 
and exemption as a creative profes-
sional depends on the extent of the in-
vention, imagination, originality or 
talent exercised by the employee. De-
termination of exempt creative profes-
sional status, therefore, must be made 
on a case-by-case basis. This require-
ment generally is met by actors, musi-
cians, composers, conductors, and solo-
ists; painters who at most are given 
the subject matter of their painting; 
cartoonists who are merely told the 
title or underlying concept of a cartoon 
and must rely on their own creative 
ability to express the concept; essay-
ists, novelists, short-story writers and 
screen-play writers who choose their 
own subjects and hand in a finished 
piece of work to their employers (the 
majority of such persons are, of course, 
not employees but self-employed); and 
persons holding the more responsible 
writing positions in advertising agen-
cies. This requirement generally is not 
met by a person who is employed as a 
copyist, as an ‘‘animator’’ of motion- 
picture cartoons, or as a retoucher of 
photographs, since such work is not 
properly described as creative in char-
acter. 

(d) Journalists may satisfy the duties 
requirements for the creative profes-
sional exemption if their primary duty 
is work requiring invention, imagina-
tion, originality or talent, as opposed 
to work which depends primarily on in-
telligence, diligence and accuracy. Em-
ployees of newspapers, magazines, tele-
vision and other media are not exempt 
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creative professionals if they only col-
lect, organize and record information 
that is routine or already public, or if 
they do not contribute a unique inter-
pretation or analysis to a news prod-
uct. Thus, for example, newspaper re-
porters who merely rewrite press re-
leases or who write standard recounts 
of public information by gathering 
facts on routine community events are 
not exempt creative professionals. Re-
porters also do not qualify as exempt 
creative professionals if their work 
product is subject to substantial con-
trol by the employer. However, jour-
nalists may qualify as exempt creative 
professionals if their primary duty is 
performing on the air in radio, tele-
vision or other electronic media; con-
ducting investigative interviews; ana-
lyzing or interpreting public events; 
writing editorials, opinion columns or 
other commentary; or acting as a nar-
rator or commentator. 

§ 541.303 Teachers. 

(a) The term ‘‘employee employed in 
a bona fide professional capacity’’ in 
section 13(a)(1) of the Act also means 
any employee with a primary duty of 
teaching, tutoring, instructing or lec-
turing in the activity of imparting 
knowledge and who is employed and 
engaged in this activity as a teacher in 
an educational establishment by which 
the employee is employed. The term 
‘‘educational establishment’’ is defined 
in § 541.204(b). 

(b) Exempt teachers include, but are 
not limited to: Regular academic 
teachers; teachers of kindergarten or 
nursery school pupils; teachers of gift-
ed or disabled children; teachers of 
skilled and semi-skilled trades and oc-
cupations; teachers engaged in auto-
mobile driving instruction; aircraft 
flight instructors; home economics 
teachers; and vocal or instrumental 
music instructors. Those faculty mem-
bers who are engaged as teachers but 
also spend a considerable amount of 
their time in extracurricular activities 
such as coaching athletic teams or act-
ing as moderators or advisors in such 
areas as drama, speech, debate or jour-
nalism are engaged in teaching. Such 
activities are a recognized part of the 
schools’ responsibility in contributing 

to the educational development of the 
student. 

(c) The possession of an elementary 
or secondary teacher’s certificate pro-
vides a clear means of identifying the 
individuals contemplated as being 
within the scope of the exemption for 
teaching professionals. Teachers who 
possess a teaching certificate qualify 
for the exemption regardless of the ter-
minology (e.g., permanent, conditional, 
standard, provisional, temporary, 
emergency, or unlimited) used by the 
State to refer to different kinds of cer-
tificates. However, private schools and 
public schools are not uniform in re-
quiring a certificate for employment as 
an elementary or secondary school 
teacher, and a teacher’s certificate is 
not generally necessary for employ-
ment in institutions of higher edu-
cation or other educational establish-
ments. Therefore, a teacher who is not 
certified may be considered for exemp-
tion, provided that such individual is 
employed as a teacher by the employ-
ing school or school system. 

(d) The requirements of § 541.300 and 
Subpart G (salary requirements) of this 
part do not apply to the teaching pro-
fessionals described in this section. 

§ 541.304 Practice of law or medicine. 
(a) The term ‘‘employee employed in 

a bona fide professional capacity’’ in 
section 13(a)(1) of the Act also shall 
mean: 

(1) Any employee who is the holder of 
a valid license or certificate permitting 
the practice of law or medicine or any 
of their branches and is actually en-
gaged in the practice thereof; and 

(2) Any employee who is the holder of 
the requisite academic degree for the 
general practice of medicine and is en-
gaged in an internship or resident pro-
gram pursuant to the practice of the 
profession. 

(b) In the case of medicine, the ex-
emption applies to physicians and 
other practitioners licensed and prac-
ticing in the field of medical science 
and healing or any of the medical spe-
cialties practiced by physicians or 
practitioners. The term ‘‘physicians’’ 
includes medical doctors including gen-
eral practitioners and specialists, os-
teopathic physicians (doctors of oste-
opathy), podiatrists, dentists (doctors 
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